The Gkristian Brotkers



Connection

Vol. III, No. 2

December, 1979

Betty Downey Leads Board of Regents in 1980

Mrs. John F. (Betty) Downey has been elected president of the Board of Regents of Christian Brothers High School for 1980.

Betty is the mother of two graduates, David '67, Richard '76, of two former students, Michael 'x65, John 'x73, and two present students, Thomas '80 and Dennis '83. The Downeys also have four daughters.

Mrs. Downey succeeds Judge Leigton Hatch, who has been responsible for giving momentum to the Development drive, for reorganizing the Alumni Association and providing more exposure to the programs of the school and of the adult support groups among the Sacramento community.

The new president's plans for 1980

include an escalated program in Development, more extensive use of memorials, search for Trust funds and keeping the Alumni a viable organization.

Betty will be assisted by Dwight (Dinty) Moore, vice-president; Alan Cordano, secretary; Peter Perich, treasurer.

Other members of the board who will remain active in 1980 are: Ken Belke, John Ceccarelli, Ron Carissimi, George Cook, Sr., Dr. Joseph Farrington, Stan Gilliam, Mrs. Arthur Haarmeyer, Leighton Hatch, Edward Lammerding, Jim Mulhern, Mrs. Issac Parsons, Jim Mikacich, Gloria Schaaf, Jack Stassi, Dan Sullivan, Harry Tonkin, Sal Vasquez and Ralph Vitiello.



MRS. JOHN DOWNEY

Alumni Dinner Aids Smolich Scholarship

Four hundred and ten dinners were served on November 16, the 10th Annual Alumni Dinner.

Bill Blanas '39 headed the committee that planned for the annual reunion of former students of CBS.

Frank Margetich '41 arranged the program that included Stan Gilliam, '41 as Master of Ceremonies, Msgr. Russell Terra '53, invocation, Brother



MARCO SMOLICH

Jerome, welcome, Jim Schenk '60, alumni activities, and Ray Clemons, former CBS teacher and coach, who gave a touching tribute to the late Marco Smolich '39.

Special guest for the dinner was Marco Smolich, Jr.

The Classes of 1930 and 1955 were honored as the golden and silver anniversary classes for 1980.

Twelve alumni were noted by Brother Bertram, alumni moderator, as former students who did not officially graduate with their classes but who have continually identified themselves as "Brothers' Boys" in various ways. These men were awarded honorary diplomas.

Proceeds from the evenings event will go to the Marco Smolich Memorial Scholarship Fund and a contribution to the CBS Marching Band, which provided music for the occasion and assisted in the clean-up operations.

Committee members included: Ray Cordano '39, Frank Cotta '38, Pete Mikacich '52, Jim Westlake '51, Jack Clara '50, Jim Burich '43, Jim Flynn '30, Dick Carlson '47, Pat Gormley '74, Kevin McGovern '76, Ray Bermudez '41, Jim Keating '55, Bob Granucci '55, Ron Limeberger '53, and Brother Bertram.

Six Full Scholarships Awarded for 1979-80

With interest from invested funds of four fully endowed perpetual scholar-ships, three partially endowed perpetual scholarships and nine memorial scholarships, the Board of Regents were able to offer six full four-year scholarships. Three students earned merit scholarships on the basis of high scores in the Placement Test and evidence of academic potential, one, a full tuition grant, the other two for half-tuition grants. Three other students were offered full tuition assistance.

The scholarships are noted on page 2 with the Honor Roll of Donors. Memorial scholarships were made possible from contributions made in memory of Helen Babich, Angelina Burich, Sean Allen '79, Dr. Williarm Ryan '42, William Francis '37, Marco Smolich '39, William Gibson '40, Gerald K. Leake '78, and Charles Kleinfall.

Ninety-six other students are receiving financial assistance towards tuition expense from subsidies of the Christian Brothers Province, the Diocese of Sacramento and the Board of Regents through their Development program.

HONOR ROLL OF DONORS TO 1977 DEVELOPMENT FUND

Christian Brothers High School is prayerfully grateful to the following donors who so generously responded to our initial appeal for funds to assist the school in its efforts to keep tuition fees at a level that most families could afford amidst an inflationary economy. The category of donors correspond to that noted in the appeal literature.

PERPETUALLY ENDOWED SCHOLARSHIPS

Florence and Margaret Deterding, in Memory of Charles W. Deterding '04; William P. '29, Thomas R. '31, Msgr. Richard C. '32 and Peter '35 Dwyer, in Memory of their father, William P. Dwyer '86; William and Wanda Peccole; James Mulhern, in Memory of Mr. and Mrs. August Duccini; Capitol Plywood, Inc.; Pipe Trades Union, in Memory of William Francis '37.

SCHOLARSHIP GRANTS FOR WORTHY AND NEEDY STUDENTS

Charles C. Chatfield '54, in Memory of Raymond L. Chatfield; George L. Cook; Archie L. Crossland, in Honor of Mary E. Johnson; John Jackson, Sr. and John Jackson, Jr. '68; Adon V. Panattoni '35; Roger '19, Robert F. '48, Thomas F. '48 and Noel J. '51, Slakey.

GRANT FOR IMPROVEMENT OF BUILDINGS AND GROUNDS The Arata Brothers Trust.

FOUR YEAR SCHOLARSHIPS

Stephen T. Beneto, Jr. '56; James A. Burich '43, in Memory of Angelina Burich; Capitol Bank of Commerce; Frank Corti; Dr. Daniel D'Amico '50; Michael J. Donovan '42, in Memory of Elizabeth Donovan; Dr. John H. Doval '31, in Memory of Henry and Josephine Doval; Alfred C. Franzoia '39; W.F. Gormley & Sons; Mr. and Mrs. Arthur Haarmayer; John E. Kipp '36; Dan Lahey '50; Edward L. Lammerding '47, in Memory of Louise Lammerding; Frank L. Margetich '41; Dwight R. Moore; David Murphy '61; Pickett-Rothholz & Murphy, in Honor of Mr. John Murphy; Thomas W. O'Neil '47; Frank Ramos; Board of Regents, in Honor of Brother Joseph Neary, FSC; William Ramos; Yubi G. Separovich '33; John A. Stassi '40; A. Teichert and Sons, Inc.; Mr. and Mrs. Harry Tonkin.

DIRECTOR'S CLUB

Bank of America Foundation; Kenneth J. Belke '37; Mr. and Mrs. G. Joseph Bertain, Jr. '47; Peter P. Bollinger '57; Capital Coors Co.; Ronald

J. Carissimi '51; John Ceccarelli; Lawrence J. Cloney '50, in Memory of Guy and Miriam Cloney; Theodore P. Colbert '58; Richard F. '41 and Louis N. '45 Desmond, in Memory of Earl D. Desmond; Mr. and Mrs. John Downey; Dr. Joseph E. Farrington '39; George E. Franklin '42; Joseph S. Genshlea '56; Dr. and Mrs. Julian B. Holt '54; Mr. and Mrs. James P. Keating '55, in Memory of Max and Mary Baer; Dr. and Mrs. John M. Keating '56, in Memory of Max and Mary Baer; Jon Kelly; Mr. and Mrs. Robert C. Lammerding '48, in Memory of Louise Lammerding and Ida Lewis; Dr. Patrick E. Melarkey '49; Peter J. Perich '28; Manuel Perry, Jr.; Earl and Sabina Randolph, in Memory of Brother Ambrose, FSC; Jean Runyon, in Memory of Mercer Runyon, Jr.; Dr. William A. Ryan '42 (R.I.P.); Dr. Sam J. Stassi '58; George Tsakopoulos, in Memory of mother, Katherine Tsakopoulos; Robert Young - The Spink Corporation.

THE GOLD CLUB

Paul L. Bernardis '41, in Memory and in Honor of all the Brothers who have taught at CBS; Campbell Construction Co.; Mr. and Mrs. Charles Christen '41; Ray M. Cordano '39, in Honor of the Class of 1939; James L. Dunphy, Jr. '41; Rev. Msgr. V. Gabrielli (RIP), in Honor of his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Gabrielli; Rev. Msgr. Eymard Gallagher; Peter G. Grassi '42; Carl Hansen — Crystal Creamery; Leighton Hatch; Rowland E., '55, Stephen G. '77 and Brian "84 Hensley; David M. Higgins '54; Robert and Lorraine Jennings, Paul and Rovianne Brown, in Memory of Thomas Vincent Jennings '60; John B. Lagomarsino '41, in Honor of the Class of 1941; Tom Lo Presti, in Memory of Brother Virgil, FSC; Dr. James T. Lukens; David L. Mello '65; Memering, DeMers and Ford; Mr. and Mrs. Richard T. Mooney; Frank J. O'Brien, in Memory of Brother Austin, FSC; Matthew G. Radovich '26; Dr. Frank Schiro; Mr. and Mrs. Vincent Stanich; Daniel Sullivan; Wells Fargo Bank; Robert J. Williams '36.

THE SILVER CLUB

Dr. John M. Babich '41, in Memory of Helen Babich; Judge Joseph C. Babich '43, in Memory of Helen Babich; Robert C. Butcher '62, in Memory of Mrs. Margaret P. Butcher; Mary Caplis; J. Philip Collier '45; Carroll Cook III '64; Alan Cordano '61, in honor of the Class of 1961; James and Patricia DeRoos '60, in Memory of Brother Maris, FSC; Mrs. Harry De-

vine; James R. Dubey '61; Rev. Msgr. Val Fagundes; Donald F. Flaherty '36, in Memory of William J. Flaherty; James M. Flynn '30, in Memory of Albert F. Flynn '32; Mr. and Mrs. George Fraga; Mr. and Mrs. C. Stanlev Gilliam '41, in tribute to Brother Joseph A. Buckley, FSC; Sal Gomez; Ralph Hanley '56, in honor of the Class of 1956; James P. Hoefling '52, in Honor of the Class of 1952; Mary Johnson; William Koewler '33; Lucian J. Meyers '42; Mr. and Mrs. James L. Mikacich '58, in Memory of Pete Mikacich; Brian P. Moore '61; Edwin O'Donoghue '43, in Memory of Marco Smolich and Angelina Burich; Jack Ryan '43 in Memory of Ida and Jack Ryan; Robert E. Roche '44, James R. Sikora '62; Dr. Francis J. Silvey '54, in Memory of Mrs. Hazel Silvey; Edward P. Slavich '53; Donald M. Slavich '58; Bernard Stewart; Stephen F. Williams '31; Jack and Mona Witry.

THE CENTURY CLUB

Anthony Abele '36; Thomas F. Ahern '61; Eugene R. Anderson '50; Eric Andrus '68; Ronald W. Bachli '58; Gene F. Bastian '59; Berberian Brothers, Inc.; Berger Foundation; George Blake '58; Eugene L. Bolton '27; Michael P. Bosnich '40; Anthony Bressi '76; Christopher J. Bressi '77; M. J. Brock and Sons; G. Thomas Burke '53; George H. Burtt '27, in Honor of the Class of 1927; Dr. Donald J. Butz '51; Mary J. Cable, in Memory of Marie Emily Moore; Carroll G. Canfield; Joseph M. Carney '73; Paul J. Carney '65; Robert Carney '84; Thomas P. Carney '68; Timothy F. Carney '69; Gloria L. Carissimi, in Memory of Louis D. Carissimi; Bernie and Jodie Church '62, in Honor of James and Mary Church; Roger Clisby; Thomas Connolly '30, in Memory of William E. Connolly; Lawrence F. Cook '54; Louis Corsiglia '35, in Honor of the Class of 1935; William R. (Rick) Dwyer '54; Joseph Early '20, in Memory of Maggie Cunningham and Brother Ulbertian, FSC; James M. Ennis '50; Robert M. Ferry '54, in Honor of the Class of 1954; Robert J. Forster '53, in Honor of the Class of 1953; Alfred Fromm; Earl Gabrielli '49; Pidge Georgian; James F. Gerhardt '63, in Honor of the Class of 1963; Geral G. Gomez '64; Francis E. Gregory '41; Richard K. Harlan '47, in Honor of the Class of 1947; Mr. and Mrs. Robert R. Harlan '41; Dr. Carl Hendricks '53; Daniel O. Herbst '82; Mr. and Mrs. John P. Hobrecht '30; William Hoffman '57, in Honor of the Class of 1957; Mary Hubbard; Dr.

George R. Hurd '42, in Memory of Walter and Anne Hurd; Lawrence M. Jurin '42; James Karver '56, in Honor of the Class of 1956; Elwood J. (Bud) Keema; Alfred J. Kiene '40; Kimmel Construction; John T. Kinney '29, in Memory of J. M. and Christine C. Kinney; Thomas K. Koewler '40; Jo-seph E. Kuzmich '64; Thomas L. Kuzmich '62; Virginia Larson, in Memory of Alphonse Kramer; Francis Lastufka '54; Dr. and Mrs. Joseph Latteri, in Memory of Helen Babich; Egidio and Helen Lazzarone; Christopher J. '76, Jeffrey J. '77 and Michael '80 Lewis; Fred A. Lindner '39, in Memory of Brother Patrick, FSC; Joseph Lopes, in Memory of Joe Freitas '64; Mark Margetts '56, in Memory of Percy Jennings Margetts, Jr.; Rev. Msgr. Thomas H. Markham; Claire Matthews; John P. McGinness '76; Thomas McGuire '77, in Honor of Brother Edward Welch, FSC; Mrs. John McMahon; Mr. and Mrs. William Meissner, in Honor of Michael E. '69 and James C. '71 Meissner; Lottie Mikacich; Brother Joseph Neary, FSC; Mr. and Mrs. Richard Nelson; John V. Noonan, Jr. '44, in Memory of Angelina Burich; Leal F. Norton '48; Charles J. '58; Richard A. '61 and Ronald W. '64 Noya; Frank E. Nugent, Jr. '34; Rev. Msgr. C. F. O'Connor; Fred B. Oliver '63; Sy Opper, in Honor of Msgr. Edward J. Kavanagh; Bernard Pendergast '35, in Honor of the Class of 1935; Peter Ruzir, Sr. '35; Sacramento Savings and Loan; Sacramento Legal Secretaries Association; Robert A. Sarti '62; Saints and Sinners; Gary Schaaf '76; Dr. James Schubert; Michael J. Scully '73, in Honor of Mr. and Mrs. T. A. Scully; Arthur Senini '42; Walter Senini '45; Anthony G. Separovich '33, in Memory of parents, Marin and Mary Separovich; James Spensley '81; Tack J. Steiner '32; Charles J. Sulva '65; Mr. and Mrs. Russell Tatro; Forest Taylor; Roger J. Valine '67, in Memory of Angelina Burich; Joe Visintainer; Ralph E. Vitiello; Owen Ward; William Wexted '52, in Honor of Brother Bertram Coleman, FSC; Mr. and Mrs. Wayman John Williams; James Winchell '51; Jerome Zentner '58; Dr. I. Fred Znider '61.

THE SUPPORT CLUB

James J. Boock '39; Donald Bradley '62; Dr. Robert G. Bowman '52; Earl Carroll-Bircans Co.; Paul Cogdon '80; Rev. William J. Dinelli '52; Milford Dupzyk '41; Richard M. Escajeda, M.D. '47; Edward Farrell '46; Robert E. Franken '65; Timothy Gruneisen '60; Clarence Hamilton '26; Donald H. Johnson '51; Jon Kaempfer, in Memory of Angelina Burich; Joe Marty '31; W. Bernard McEnerney '36; Jerome M. McLaughlin '30; Steve Pierce '79;

Memorials

Christian Brothers Regents gratefully acknowledge contributions from the following persons received from September 1 to November 17.

The name of the person remembered or honored is inscribed in the Memorial Book which remains on the altar in the Brothers' chapel as a continuing memento in the prayers of the Brothers.

> In Memory of Steve Radich Mr. and Mrs. Jack Stassi Peter J. Perich

In Memory of Vivian Babich
Joe and Ellie Babich (donation to the
Helen Babich Scholarship Fund)

In Memory of Emma Domich
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Babich (donation
to the Helen Babich Scholarship
Fund), Stan Gilliam

In Memory of Joe Eufrazia Clarence Machado and Family In Memory of Anna Barandas Clarence Machado and Family In Memory of Dr. Gerald Doyle Clarence Machado and Family

In Memory of Peter Hanretty
Mr. and Mrs. Carlo Dallosta, Mr. and
Mrs. Joseph Babich (donation to the
Helen Babich Scholarship Fund), Will
and Lee Fox, Stan Gilliam, Peter J.
Perich, Mr. and Mrs. John Ceccarelli
In Memory of Mark P. Matulich, Sr.
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Babich (donation
to the Helen Babich Scholarship Fund)

In Memory of Johnny Arias Fred and Merdy Lou Tucker In Memory of Arthur Tisdel Ada Ceccarelli, Marcia and John Ceccarelli

In Memory of Hattie Gormley
Mr. and Mrs. Jack Stassi, Joan and
Stan Gilliam, Joe and Ellie Babich
(donation to the Helen Babich
Scholarship Fund),
Jim and Judy Hughes
In Memory of Alfonso Leon

In Memory of Alfonso Leon Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Machado and Family

In Memory of Charles Doyle
Betty and Jack Downey, Joan and Stan
Gilliam, Joe and Ellie Babich
(donation to the Helen Babich
Scholarship Fund), Peter Perich

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Rose; Kenneth F. Royer '49; Mark E. Russell '72; Walter J. Scott '36; Thomas J. Slakey '48; David H. Thorpe '66; Ronald Tomaiunolo '64; Charles J. Wild '30, in Memory of Brother Austin, FSC; Patrick L. Willard '54; F. J. Zazzi '29, in Memory of mother, Mary Zazzi.

In Memory of Dolly Smolich
Joe and Ellie Babich (donation to the
Helen Babich Scholarship Fund)

In Memory of Theresa De Costa Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Machado and Family

In Memory of Andrew Landry Joan and Stan Gilliam

In Memory of Riggero Barsanti Noemi Cecchettini, Clare and Gene Vittori

In Memory of George P. Newbert Stephen Newbert

In Memory of Amato Parenti
Bill and Rose Carson and Family,
Doug and Albie Carson and Family,
Larry and Marcia Carson and Family,
Frank and Delma Carson and Family

In Memory of Loretta Stathos Mr. and Mrs. Dan Sullivan and Family

In Memory of Thomas Dwyer The Cooling Family; Joe and Gwen Aguilar

Continuation of Success of Paula, Laurence, Anthony and Howard, Jr. Mr. and Mrs. Howard Jackson

In Memory of Faustino Silva Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Machado and Family

In Memory of John Lopez
Mr. and Mrs. Clarence Machado
and Family

In Memory of Sean Allen Daniel Carmazzi (ex libris)

In Honor of the Class of '31 Joe Marty '30 (ex libris)

In Memory of Theresa Sigl From Your Children (donation sent in by Mrs. Charles Davis)

In Memory of Peter Mitchell
Betty and Jack Downey, Joan and
Stanley Gilliam, Mr. and Mrs. F.
Everett Cahill, Roger and Marie
Slakey

In Loving Memory of Gram's Birthday (Ann Kristovich) Sari and Pete Smith

In Loving Memory of Lori's Birthday (Lori Kristovich) Sari and Pete Smith

Donation to Development Program
Mr. and Mrs. Richard Breen
In Memory of Charles W. Kleinfall,

Jr. (Memorial Scholarship)
Mr. and Mrs. George Fraga, Mr. and
Mrs. Prentice Blankenship, Mr. and
Mrs. Edward Ito and Family, Mr. and
Mrs. Edward Reed and Patrick, Mr.
and Mrs. James Loomis, Betty and
Jack Downey, Joan and Stanley Gilliam, Mr. and Mrs. Chester Hendrickson, Board of Regents of CBS, Brad
and Charlene Farren, Paul Magee, The
Troughton Family, Fern and John

(Continued on Page 5)

Alumni News

From the land of sunshine, beautiful women, and handsome men (Italy of course), I have received a note from Chief Master Sgt. John Hamilton '56, who is at present stationed at San Vito Dei Nommami. John has been hitting the books while in the service and has received his MS in Management at Troy State University, Alabama. John's ties with CBS go way back as his father Clarence was in the Class of '26 and brother, Gayle "Chuck" of '52. And speaking of Italy, I got a letter from Richard "Ric" Cascio '64 and he informs me that while he was a student at U.C. Berkeley, he attended the University of Padova, Italy. It was there that he discovered that he had a great tenor voice and studied under one of the great voice teachers in the world. Ric made his operatic debut at the Teatro Verdi in Padova two years ago.

The Scully boys are all just great, including dad, Tom, a non-CBSer, but a St. Mary's College graduate. Steve '66 is a Sacto Deputy District Attorney and is showing a lot of class; he just moved up the street from yours truly and, even though he is Irish, we have welcomed him into the neighborhood. Brother Mike '73 just started to work for NPS, and brother Patrick is a sen-

John "Tom" Boyer '66 is with the athletic department at Kennedy High School and is keeping trim working out at the local Elks Club.

David Caraska '70 is working for Saga Corporation as Director of Operations, Washington State Ferry Sys-

Richard Chapek '70 is President of Chapek Corporation and is Treasurer for H. W. Robertson Inc. And talk of a guy running the town, Robert Fuel '59 is Mayor, Postmaster, member of the school board at Honey Dew, California. I wonder what he does in his spare time.

James B. Knezovich '74, another busy fellow, is attending McGeorge Law School, and also is managing the computer operations for California Casualty Ins. Co.

Another McGeorge Law student is David C. Nelson, '75, having graduated

from University of Pacific last May.

John Pintar '55 is a Senior Systems Analyst for Tektronix Co. in Riverton, Oregon. Bill Wexted '52 is a metrol-ogy supervisor with Slyvania. Don Westover '41 is with the good hands people, All State Ins. Co. in Napa.

Charles Dimas '50 retired from the Navy and is now employed in San Joaquin County. Tony Zanze '48 is an executive with the Bank of America in San Francisco and is also on the Board of Regents at USF.

Eason Ramson '74 was drafted by the Green Bay Packers and is now the starter for the St. Louis Cardinals. One hundred of his friends trekked to San Francisco to see him play against the

Richard Desmond '41 is still on cloud 10; he's been seen walking with a ten million dollar check, one of his better judgments. Brother Lou '45 was touring Europe with emphasis on Ireland.

Frank Cotta '39 is one of Sacramento's finest (retired) and now a real estate mogul. Ron Rivera '67 is running one of Sacramento's finest res-

taurants, the Pheasant Club.
Al "Tom" Scott '33 is quite proud of his son Mark '66, who is a monk at Abbey De Veuny, Vina, California.

James R. "Rich" Moore '50 is the

interstate manager for the State Development Dept. Rich Gardella '70 is a police officer with the city of Sacramento. Alphio Caniglia '67 is an outdoor recreation planner with the Bureau of Land Management at Fol-

William Sweet '32 recently retired



as a recreational therapist with the Veteran's Administration, although he labels himself as an easy candidate for the class member most likely not to succeed; however, he was the captain of the baseball team, captain of the debating team, and went on to receive two college degrees, one in physical education and the other in sociology. How do you like those apples?

Jerry Scharosch '59 has been ten years with Kiernan Realtors and is

now V.P. of the company.

Brother Joseph Neary, our old development director, sent a note and asked to be remembered to his friends in the area. He is now located at St. Raphael's Academy, Pawtucket, Rhode

In our last issue they forgot one of the zeroes in my P.O. Box. Send alumni notes to:

> Jack Stassi P.O. Box 160006 Sacramento, CA 95616

More on the Winners of the Excellence Award

1955-Larry D. Felion received his B.A. from Sacramento State University and now is now employed as Shareholder/officer for Consulting Managers of California in Burlingame, providing actuarial services on employee benefit plans. Larry lost his wife through surgery for cerebral aneurysms in July of this year. (May she rest in the peace of the Lord). He has three children, Larry D. Jr. (at U.C. Davis), Brian and Range.

1956—Gerald E. Silvey went on to St. Mary's College and later earned an M.A. at U.C. Davis and a Ph.D. at the University of Australia, Hobart, Tasmania.

1958-Charles T. Ledden obtained the B.A. from Santa Clara U; MBA from UCLA: He now lives in Laguna Niguel, California and is director of corporate planning for the Challange

1959—Philip A. Larrabee has a B.A. fram Natra Parna and a darteresta in law from Harvard Law School. He is not married and practices law in the San Francisco Bay Area. He says, "the instruction I received at Christian Brothers laid the basis for my subsequent academic success in college and law school.

1961-Michael J. Guthrie continued his education at Sacramento State U. with a B.A. in Anthropology, graduate studies at U.C. Berkeley and a M.S. from U.C. Berkeley and a M.S. from U.C. Davis. He is teaching in the department of Biology at City College of San Francisco, is married and has three children. He says, "I still don't know what I want to be when I grow up. And that's Christian Brothers' fault — too well-rounded an education."

1962-Robert Lera has a B.S. in mathematics from St. Mary's College and did some graduate studies at Sacramento State U. He is a district accounting manager for Pacific Tele-

Non-profit organization
U. S. Postage
PAID
Permit No. 682
Sacramento, Calif.

May They Rest In Peace

Since the last issue of the Connection, several former teachers, alumni and parents of alumni have passed



away and remembrance in the prayers of our readers is requested.

Charles W. Kleinfall, Jr., a teacher of 16 years at Bishop Armstrong / Chris-

Charles Kleinfall tian Brothers High School, was afflicted with cancer for two years before his death on November 10, 1979.

The Mass of Christian Burial was celebrated at Christian Brothers High School. His family has requested that contributions in his memory be given towards the Charles W. Kleinfall, Jr. Memorial Scholarship Fund at Christian Brothers High School.

Another former teacher deceased is Nora Stonebraker, who was on the elementary faculty at 21st and Broadway from 1930 until the department was closed in 1955.



Nora Stonebraker

Alumni who died in recent months are: Peter Mitchell '18, Charles Doyle '34, Thomas Dwyer '31, William Gibson '40 and Gerald Kim Leake '78. The Gibson and Leake families requested contributions be given for respective memorial scholarships at Christian Brothers High School.

Mothers of alumni who recently passed away are: Hattie Gormley, wife of the late Manogue '15, mother of William M. '40 and John F. '52, grandmother of Patrick M. '74; Antonia Dolly Smolich, mother of Matthew '43, Joseph '44 and Andrew '51; Pauline Panattoni, mother of Adon '35 and grandmother of Leonard '61 and Carl '65.

Rev. John De Andreis died after a

Basketball Schedule

CBS vs

Highlands, Tuesday, Dec. 4, there. Jesuit, Friday, Dec. 7, here. Norte, Tuesday, Dec. 11, here. Jesuit Classic Tournament, Dec. 13, 14, 15, there.

Foothill, Tuesday, Dec. 18, here. La Salle Classic Tournament, Dec. 27, 28, 29, here.

McClatchy, Saturday, Jan. 5, here. Grant, Tuesday, January 8, there. *Johnson, Friday, January 11, there. *Cordova, Wednesday, January 16, ere.

*Burbank, Friday, Jan. 18, there. *McClatchy, Wednesday, Jan. 23, there.

*Kennedy, Friday, January 25, here. *Sacramento, Wednesday, January 30, there.

Belle Vista, Friday, February 1, there.

*Johnson, Wednesday, Feb. 6, here. *Cordova, Friday, Feb. 8, there. *Burbank, Wednesday, Feb. 13, here.

*McClatchy, Friday, Feb. 15, here. *Kennedy, Wednesday, Feb. 20, here.

*Sacramento, Friday, Feb. 22, here. Friday night games: JV at 6:30 p.m. Varsity at 8; other week nights—JV at 6 p.m., Varsity at 7:30.

*-Metro League Games.

OTHER EVENTS

December 8: Parents Service Oragnization Christmas Party.

December 12: Band Christmas Concert.

February 8: La Salle Club Baseball Hall of Fame.

long illness. Father DeAndreis would have graduated with the Class of 1938 had he not gone to the preparatory seminary during his high school years.

ROGER L. SLAKEY, '19, ALUM-NUS, ADVISOR, BENEFACTOR AND FRIEND OF CBHS DIED ON NOVEMBER 24. MAY HE REST IN PEACE,

Xmas Appeal

Last year an appeal was made to the readers of the CONNECTION for a Christmas gift to help defray the expenses of publishing the quarterly newsletter and of maintaining a full-time office operation of the Director of Development/Alumni and a secretary. The response was most encouraging.

Publishing, mailings, telephone, office supplies and salaries approach

\$15,000 annually.

You can help us meet this expense with a Christmas greeting and gift. With this mailing of the CONNECTION is a business reply letter for your greeting to us. Many thanks and blessings.

Regents Acknowledge New And Former Members

On Thursday, November 29, the Board of Regents hosted its new members at a reception in the Brothers' residence.

Expression of appreciation was extended by Brother Jerome Gallegos, Principal, to the outgoing members for their advice and service during their term of office. These members are Charles Chatfield, Michael Donovan, Father McEvoy, Joseph Genshlea, Jean Runyon and Mrs. Harry Devine.

New members are: James Lahey '47, C.P.A., Executive V.P., Interment Association of California; Fred Teichert, vice president of A. Teichert Construction; Mae Belle Pendergast, who will be accepting her second term, having been on the original Board in 1976; Frank Ramos, president of Ramos Oil Co., and George Separovich, consultation and investments.

The positions of president and vice president of the Alumni Association will have membership on the Board, currently being held by James H. Schenk '60 and John A. Britton '65.